
Tuesday, April 1, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, I am showing you a large man dressed 
in armor.  This is to remind you how you need to have protection 
to defend against the temptations of the evil one.  This 
represents a spiritual protection in your battle against evil. 
The helmet is the faith that you were gifted with at Baptism. The 
shield is your prayer life together with Mass and Communion.  I 
want your heart to be burning with love for Me.  The water 
running under the man’s feet represents the living water of 
today’s readings.  This is the same living water that I talked 
about to the woman at the well.  Physical water is temporary and 
you will require it again.  My living water is the graces that I 
pour out on you at Communion when you receive My Body and Blood.  
This grace of Mine will last forever.  If your sin takes it away, 
you can refresh your soul in Confession when I will cleanse your 
sins and return My grace to you.  This water is living because 
you have My Real Presence among you.  Stay strong in your faith 
so you will be able to resist the cares and distractions of the 
world." 
 Jesus said: "My people, there have been a select few people, 
who upon discernment, have been called to set up refuges for the 
time of tribulation.  Just as Noah was criticized for his 
preparations of the ark, so My leaders of refuges will suffer 
much criticism for their preparations.  I want to thank these 
leaders for remaining faithful to their calling for they have 
suffered financial and physical struggles to prepare My refuges.  
You may not receive thanks in this life, but you will surely have 
treasure in heaven for your efforts.  Noah could have refused My 
work because it was so difficult to build the ark.  Yet he 
followed My Word and was persistent in carrying out My plans.  So 
I ask My faithful to give prayerful and what financial support 
you can give to those brave enough to set up refuges.  The 
people, who will share these facilities and the food multiplied, 
will be a witness to the truth of My Word.  Those, who believe in 
Me, will be saved in their souls and protected from the evil 
ones.  Those, who refuse to prepare their souls, will be like 
those lost in the flood waters of Noah’s time.  I will reward all 
of those faithful to My Word by sharing in the Era of Peace when 
I will renew the earth and cleanse the earth of all evil." 
 
Wednesday, April 2, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, I revealed My splendor and glory at 
the Transfiguration and after My Resurrection.  You know of My 
power throughout the whole of the universe and even the devil and 
the demons acknowledge My power over them.  This gathering is 
precious in My sight because you are acknowledging My glory in My 
Real Presence as does all of heaven.  My angels give Me glory in 
front of every Sacred Host.  I have given you messages of how the 
angels are marking or sealing My faithful so they will be able to 
recognize each other in the time of tribulation.  Now you are 
witnessing a formal blessing of this seal of protection which is 
being accomplished by the Blessed Trinity.  This seal is a 
protection for those who receive it to avoid taking the mark of 



the beast and to avoid worshiping the beast of the Antichrist.  I 
have given you messages that during the Warning life review you 
will be acquainted with such a warning as well.  Give thanks to 
My heavenly Father for the grace of this seal as more of My 
faithful will become acquainted with this blessing.  I continue 
to warn My people to avoid even looking at an image of the beast 
or at his face because he will have demonic powers of suggestion 
to have you worship him.  Call on My grace and your angels to go 
to My refuges of protection so your souls will be saved from any 
evil influence.  This seal is similar to the empowerment that the 
Holy Spirit gifted to My disciples with the tongues of flame at 
Pentecost." 
 Jesus said: "My people, this vision of the angels singing 
‘Holy, Holy, Holy’ is the beginning of the great tribulation when 
the Antichrist will declare himself.  At this time all of the 
demons will be unleashed from hell.  My faithful will need to 
call on My help and your guardian angels to protect you from all 
evil influence.  The flames that were burning all over the earth 
represents how the faithful will share in a purgatory on earth 
with those in purgatory.  This will be the time of purification 
for all of My faithful before you are led into My Era of Peace.  
The evil people will begin to suffer a burning purification both 
of soul and body at the time of My Great Chastisement.  Rejoice, 
My people, as you will be prepared for the entrance into heaven 
as your joy in My love and peace will be complete for all 
eternity." 
 
Thursday, April 3, 2003: 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: "My people, you are blessed because where two or 
more are gathered, I am there in their midst.  Do not be 
discouraged when your prayer group has a small number free from 
the distractions of the world.  Some do not come because of the 
weather or other obligations of priority.  You consecrate 
everything over to Me, even your time.  So be willing to give of 
yourself to Me and all will be made right for you." 
 Jesus said: "My people, I called you to My refuges not to 
bring your worldly pleasures, but I want My faithful to suffer to 
be in a rustic setting.  Many will be drawn to My refuges to save 
your souls in a simple life.  You have witnessed how the saints 
gave up their wealth so they could depend on Me completely in 
full trust.  Keep Me close to your hearts by your burning love to 
be with Me no matter what the environment." 
 Jesus said: "My people, many times in your night Adoration 
prayer, you start to fall asleep.  The spirit is willing, but the 
flesh is weak.  I ask you to spend one hour of prayer with Me 
each night and still you start to nod in your sleep.  That is why 
it is better to say your night prayers early so you do not forget 
them or fall asleep before finishing them." 
 Jesus said: "My people of the rosary, you have many good 
priests who become worn out by the many trials of parish work. 
You need to build them up spiritually by asking them to start 
hours of Adoration of the Blessed Sacrament.  You will see by 



supporting My hours of Adoration that your priests will be 
brought along on your prayers to keep their vocations." 
 Jesus said: "My people, the culture of death has been 
succeeding because you have not been fully grounded in your faith 
and you fall with the least temptation.  I went off  to the 
mountains many times to pray in quiet in front of God the Father 
in order to prepare for great times of testing in the great 
events of My life.  All My faithful need to retreat occasionally 
so you can build up your spiritual strength to take on the 
difficulties of your life." 
 Jesus said: "My people, just as the body needs to be 
refreshed with sleep, so your souls need to be refreshed as well 
in your prayer lives.  When you follow My one hour of prayer each 
day, you will look forward to that time when your soul is united 
with Me.  Remember that I am your first priority and your daily 
prayer life will determine the extent of your strength in keeping 
holy." 
 Jesus said: "My people, I want you to teach your children 
how to pray and show them the need of prayer to get you through 
the worst of your trials.  The children are great imitators and 
they need good role models to follow on their road to heaven.  
Most learn their faith from their parents, so you must be willing 
to be good examples for your children.  Those, who mislead My 
little ones, will have to pay dearly for their bad example.  I 
love the little children, so do not poison their minds with the 
evils of your sins."  
 
Friday, April 4, 2003: (Ice storm of 2003) 
 Jesus said: "My people, you are continuing to witness 
effects from the war in Iraq, diseases and natural disasters that 
I told you would eventually bring you to your knees.  It is one 
thing to hear of My words which some are not heeding, but others 
are seeing dramatic natural disasters as your ice storms in your 
own backyard.  Many are now suffering power outages with fallen 
tree problems.  Others are suffering from floods and unusual snow 
fall amounts.  You will continue to suffer from these 
chastisements because of your sins and your refusal to repent of 
them.  America has been arrogant in your desire for power and 
possessions. Now many of your conveniences are being compromised 
by the weather and the destruction from war and diseases.  Pray 
for the conversion of sinners and a quick end to these 
hostilities in Iraq." 
 
Saturday, April 5, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, sometimes you need assistance to get 
down from a high van as with this extra step.  Those, that go 
ahead of Me, sometimes get into more trouble than waiting for My 
help.  Your impulse to do things on your own sometimes causes you 
some extra grief than if you prayed for My help at the beginning.  
I am always willing to assist you in your problems, but you need 
to invite My help as in ‘ask and you shall receive’.  At times 
souls need prayer and even offered sufferings to help them out of 
their troubles.  Many problems are a result of selfishness or an 



open rejection of Me in their lives.  By praying and suffering 
for someone, you can melt the cold hearts and bring them back to 
My graces in Confession.  There is a lot of power in prayer if 
you would just call on Me in trust to help you.  Ask your 
petitions according to My Will for the best interest of your soul 
and others and you will see many of them answered." 
 Jesus said: "My people, North Korea will continue to 
threaten the use of a missile attack on South Korea, Japan or 
further out into the Pacific if they are attacked.  They have 
nuclear capability to carry out their threats and this area is 
very volatile for another war.  This is an area to pray that 
either side does not make any miscalculation of the other’s 
strengths and capabilities.  North Korea is in a desperate  
situation for food and its economy.  If they cannot make a deal 
for help, they could resort to more serious provocations.  They 
also do not want to be threatened as the next regime to be 
removed.  America is overstepping its right to attack various 
countries just because of the weapons that these countries have 
and their dictatorial leaders.  The threat of a world war is 
still possible  and without enough prayer even the war in Iraq 
could spread to neighboring countries." 
 
Sunday, April 6, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, how long are you going to continue 
with your wars, your abortions, your fornications and adultery?  
Man is so set in his ways of greed for power and for pleasure.  
All of your problems have been brought about by your own undoing.  
Those seeking world globalization, as the bankers, are causing 
your wars and diseases.  Your unrepentant sins are bringing more 
destruction in natural and planned disasters.  It is the one 
world people who are bringing about your ruin through concocted 
wars, terrorism, man-made diseases and enhanced weather making.  
They are manipulating your debts, deficits and your economy as 
well.  I am allowing this destruction of your country because 
there is very little forgiveness and repentance of your sins.  I 
have taken away My protection and blessings because you depend on 
yourselves more than on Me.  You will be brought to your knees 
because your morals are corrupt and you are not improving your 
lifestyles.  Pray for the conversion of sinners in your country 
as your world will come crashing down around you as the tree 
limbs of your ice storm." 
 
Monday, April 7, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, I died on Calvary for all of your 
sins, but still you must have contrition for them and seek My 
forgiveness.  At your judgment, as in today’s readings of Susanna 
and the adulteress, all of you will have to account for your own 
sins and you will not be able to lie to Me.  I know everything 
and even your sins of omission and those that you did not 
consider sins.  All sin offends Me and it will be forgiven if you 
ask, but still you need to make reparation for your sins either 
on earth or in purgatory.  Those, who do not seek forgiveness, 
will face the flames of hell in the vision.  Those, who are 



purified, will obtain their reward in heaven.  So now is the time 
to repent of all of your sins before your judgment.  Go to 
Confession now and you will be forgiven.  If you are found with 
mortal sin on your soul, you risk the fires of hell.  By having a 
clean soul, you will always be ready to face your Master at your 
judgment in the heavenly court." 
 Jesus said: "My people of America, in the early days of your 
country people complained about paying exorbitant taxes without 
any control or representation for their payment.  Today, you are 
again being taxed and the rich control your supposed 
representatives.  This burning of the Declaration of Independence  
indicates that you are losing your freedoms and all mentions of 
God are being stripped from your documents.  You are now slaves 
of the one world people who are forcing you into so many 
unnecessary and trumped up wars for their own gain of money.  It 
is time again when prayer must be your weapon of choice against 
an evil that has gone out of control.  How many times do I tell 
you that love of God and your neighbor comes first and you would 
have no wars.  Refuse to support such wars and vote against such 
one world people who start these wars for their own gain.  The 
problem is that the one world people control each party and they 
get their way with whomever gets elected.  Justice will only come 
when I come again to purify the earth and all of these evil ones 
will taste the fires of their fate in hell.  Remain faithful to 
Me even despite your abuse and you will see your reward in My Era 
of Peace and finally in heaven." 
 
Tuesday, April 8, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, you are about to approach Holy Week 
and a re-enactment of My crucifixion and death on the cross.  The 
readings of Moses mounting a bronze serpent on a pole to heal 
those bitten by the snakes is a prefigurement of My being mounted 
on a cross for everyone’s sins.  By giving My life up on the 
cross, I have paid the price for all of mankind’s sins whether 
they believe in Me or not.  That is why throughout the Scriptures 
it is said that everyone must come to heaven through My 
sacrifice.  It was My Blood that opened the gates of heaven to 
everyone and I have made atonement for everyone’s salvation.  
Still there are obligations of man to believe in Me and ask My 
forgiveness of your sins.  At the judgment there will still be an 
accounting and remember that a sin  against the Holy Spirit will 
not be forgiven.  That sin is an unforgiving heart that refuses 
to seek forgiveness.  Such a soul will be headed to hell.  That 
is why it is important to seek My forgiveness after every sin, 
especially at Confession.  You could have one mortal sin forgiven 
today and have a pure soul, but if you commit another mortal sin, 
your soul is dead again.  So it is by constantly cleansing your 
soul in frequent Confession that you can keep your soul pure and 
acceptable for your judgment.  Your work of evangelization is to 
help all other souls to see the need of conversion and 
forgiveness to be saved from hell.  I have shown you what hell is 
and you do not want souls to be lost there.  Pray for all souls 
that their hearts may be warmed to accept My love and be saved." 



 Jesus said: "My people, many fights or disagreements come 
from stubbornness of having your own way no matter how much you 
inconvenience each other.  It is not just a question of 
misunderstanding or a failure to desire compromise, but most wars 
are a result of planned aggression with a purpose to take 
another’s land or possessions.  In Iraq there is definitely a 
double standard because of the oil present.  It is convenient to 
have Iraq sell the U.S. oil without worry of the money going for 
arms to a dictator.  The occupation could last a long time and 
the US could profit from such a position to exploit the Iraq oil 
reserves.  There is still a price to pay in securing the cities 
of Iraq even as the main resistance has been neutralized.  The 
one world people remain behind this war and they will profit from 
all of the deficits and oil rights.  The cost of this war will be 
exacted from the US taxpayers and your economy will suffer on 
further bills of restoring Iraq.  There is a desire to have the 
oil profits pay for any repairs.  Pray for a quick end to this 
conflict and that the war does not spread."  
 
Wednesday, April 9, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, the Pharisees and Sadduces were 
comfortable in their ways and they did not want My law of love 
that was focused on serving God only.  It was hard for them to be 
forgiving, give up their love of money, and love their enemies.  
In today’s world man has not changed because these same teachings 
are hard also for the people of this age.  Love of money and 
comforts are the desire of many.  People do not want to hear 
about suffering or serving Me by taking care of their neighbor.  
When selfishness and greed control people, they will be lost in 
their sins without Me in their lives.  Prayer and giving your 
self to Me in total consecration is a struggle for many.  Yet if 
your goal is to come to heaven, you must follow the narrow road 
in serving God and neighbor.  Man is weak to sin and Lent is a 
time to reflect on your sins and seek My forgiveness in 
Confession.  Admitting that you are a sinner is your first step 
to improving your spiritual life.  Working to correct your bad 
habits follows.  Prayer and fasting will help you to maintain 
your gains.  As you follow My agenda instead of your own, then 
your outlook on life will take on a different meaning.  Love in 
your life will change many selfish interests of your past 
behavior.  Keep striving for your spiritual perfection with My 
help and you will gain eternal life in heaven." 
 Jesus said: "My people, with the current ice storm many were 
thankful to have fireplaces, kerosene heaters or generators to 
provide warmth in a cold winter without electricity.  Without any 
source of power or heat, people would be in the cold darkness at 
night.  By some source of heat, the pipes holding water would not 
freeze.  Your souls in mortal sin can be likened to a blackout or 
power outage where you are in the cold darkness of your sin.  You 
have My forgiveness in Confession to provide warmth to your soul 
in My grace.  By absolution you are again back up under power 
through My Light.  It is My love and peace in your soul that 
gives you new life in the Spirit.  The physical comfort of warmth 



is temporary, but the spiritual comfort of being in My grace can 
last forever by renewing your power source often in frequent 
Confession.  By keeping your soul pure in this life, you will be 
prepared to share eternal life with Me forever in heaven." 
 
Thursday, April 10, 2003:  
 Jesus said: "My people, when you start out as an infant, you 
have nothing and when you leave this world, you take nothing with 
you.  I call everyone to serve Me and it is their ‘yes’ that I am 
seeking.  Those, who receive their gift of faith from their 
parents, have been shown the way to love Me and follow Me.  
Those, who do not know Me, are those that need an invitation to 
Baptism and conversion.  In the end you will be choosing between 
My Will or your own will.  Everyone will be made aware of Me at 
the Warning experience, but it is your free will choice to follow 
Me that will save your soul.  You can choose not to follow Me, 
but that will lead you to hell.  Follow My Will and you will have 
everlasting life with Me in heaven." 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: "My people, your prayers have been answered that 
there has not been a large amount of killing.  The easy 
surrenders after constant bombing shows that the people were 
tired of living in fear from Saddam and they truly want to be 
free of his oppression.  Keeping order in the interim before an 
Iraqi government can be established may be trying duty for 
soldiers who have seen little sleep and much movement.  Pray now 
that peace may be restored quickly with no further excuses for 
war." 
 Jesus said: "My people, it will be difficult to change the 
people’s hearts to understand democratic freedoms after over 
thirty years of dictatorial reign.  Rebuilding infrastructure and 
the basic needs of food and water will be a major job, especially 
for some poor who were not being fed.  Billions of dollars will 
be needed to repair any damage and get the oil wells producing 
again.  Saddam was allowed control because no one was able to 
challenge him and live.  It will be a challenge for setting up a 
new viable government.  Pray that Iraq will be healed quickly of 
its war wounds." 
 Jesus said: "My people, many have thought that you had a war 
with all of the damage to the trees and power lines.  It is a 
hardship to be without power, but man is resourceful in finding 
ways to heat himself out of necessity.  Much of the power being 
restored has come quicker than in the previous ice storm.  Many 
have been better prepared after learning from earlier storms.  
Man has refused to see these storms as chastisement for sin.  
Even weather machines were found to be enhancing the extent of 
freezing rain.  See the hand of the one world people in your 
wars, storms and diseases.  Pray for your country to repent of 
its sins." 
 Jesus said: "My people, this war in Iraq has distracted many 
from their Lenten devotions.  That is why it seemed to pass 
quickly.  Look back on what you have been able to change and make 
an extra effort to pay more attention to your prayer life than 



watching the war news.  Prepare now for Holy Week by going to 
Confession and be sorry for your sins that caused Me to die on 
the cross to forgive them and ransom you with My Blood.  The 
dying of the Son of man is a heavy price for everyone’s sins.  As 
Adam brought death, so now I bring you life." 
 Jesus said: "My people, the first concern of the army forces 
was to win the war, but now there is concern whether nuclear 
weapons or biological weapons remain hidden.  Some revelations 
indicate a secret nuclear weapons program was going on as in 
North Korea.  This will give proof for your president’s 
incursion, but war is always a trading of one tyranny for 
another.  These nuclear weapons are proliferating so that these 
countries could defend themselves.  This same reasoning could be 
applied to Iran and North Korea for future one world wars.  Pray 
to stop these wars before they lead to a world war." 
 Jesus said: "My people, it is desirous for some who want to 
claim victory in Iraq, but you still can see all the wounded and 
dead from this war.  War is never pretty as the military tries to 
hide this ugly side of the innocent civilians being killed.  Even 
as this war is winding down, many countries are still split over 
the reasons for this war.  Other questions of how the riches of 
the oil will be distributed could create massive problems between 
the three main groups in Iraq.  It will be difficult to find true 
justice on the earth, for you will have to wait for My reign.  
Pray for calm to come over this land and that a fair government 
will take over." 
 Jesus said: "My people, this sense of release from the 
bondage of Saddam’s fear squads should be the same spiritual 
freedom that you are seeking from the bonds of your sins.  
Spiritual freedom is when all of your fears, guilt and anxieties 
are put to rest.  It is My love and peace that you should be 
seeking because My peace is the only true rest that your soul 
could enjoy.  You are tried by the trials of this world, but it 
is only a training ground to determine those who are really 
faithful to Me through good and bad times.  Keep your focus on 
following My Will and struggle to carry your daily cross as I 
carried Mine to Calvary." 
 
Friday, April 11, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, the Earth planet has been blessed 
that I took the form of a man and died on the cross for all of 
mankind.  This one time sacrifice of My Blood was worthy to free 
all of man’s sins.  It is hard to find the right conditions for 
life in the hot and cold of the universe.  The Earth also needed 
My protection from Satan and his demons.  I have cared enough for 
all of My people that I gave up My very life for you.  It is 
man’s responsibility to return your love and commitment to Me for 
giving you life.  All of creation bows to My Will.  Even though 
you have free will, I want you to freely choose to love Me.  All 
those, who refuse to love Me, will be joining the evil ones in 
hell.  You have a choice, but you will be in My peace and joy 
only if you choose heaven for all eternity.  Eternal suffering in 
hell without My Presence is not worth a few selfish pleasures 



during your short lifetime.  To come to heaven, you will suffer 
and need to seek the forgiveness of your sins.  Give your entire 
self over to Me and your life can be more perfectly used in My 
service for My greater glory.  Keep close to your daily prayer 
life and you will be on the narrow path to heaven."  
 Jesus said: "My people, I have warned you that America’s 
pre-emptive war against Iraq was not justified.  Even before this 
war is over, the one world people will be planning the next 
country to attack.  You have made Iraq a precedent for more 
incursions in the name of the war on terror.  You will see, that 
those hungry for control and vengeance, will be promoting the 
next war.  If the American people do not say ‘stop’, the present 
administration will find a new target to bully.  Wars expend 
money, kill civilians and military, and never accomplish anything 
for America.  See that the evil ones are behind these fruitless 
wars for their own financial gain.  Pray for My peace and an end 
to these wars." 
 
Saturday, April 12, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, the evil one world people have 
turned My creation upside down where wrong is right and right is 
wrong.  Traditions and My Commandments are being turned aside as 
old-fashioned and chaos in the streets with sin is accepted by 
society as a norm.  Abortions, birth control, fornication, and 
adultery are not even sins to many.  That is how evil your 
generation has become.  The evil one world people are promoting 
your death culture of wars, abortions and euthanasia.  They have 
even added man-made diseases as AIDS, Ebola, West Nile virus and 
SARS to help with population control.  The evil of science in 
cloning and manipulating DNA for evil purposes is a consistent 
theme of the evil ones to destroy My creation.  The righting to 
normal in the vision is coming soon when I will come again as in 
Noah’s day to cleanse the earth of all evil and distortion and I 
will renew the earth to its original perfection.  Man thinks he 
can make things better by his manipulations, but instead he has 
corrupted the earth as in Noah’s day.  That is why the real 
rejoicing will come in My purification of the earth’s evil, as 
the evil ones will rot in hell’s flames." 
 Jesus said: "My people, as you look back on your life, you 
wonder where all of the years went that have passed you by.  It 
seems only yesterday that you were back in high school or just 
getting married.  You can remember the birth of your children and 
even their children.  Life passes you by very fast, so you need 
to reach out to live it to the fullest.  Life is a testing ground 
and you only have a short time to prove your love for Me in your 
actions.  It is at your death that your soul’s eternal life 
begins in the spirit.  It is your destination that should be most 
important to you.  Everyday in every action you either choose My 
way or your way.  If you give everything over to Me and do things 
out of love for Me and your neighbor, then it will go well for 
you at the judgment day.  If you do everything for yourself, then 
your greed and pride could lead you on the broad road to hell.  
If you truly desire to live forever in My peace and love, then 



you must be willing to suffer life’s trials and carry your daily 
cross for Me.  By giving your will over to My Divine Will, life 
will be a joy to share with everyone.  Those, who only live for 
themselves, will live very dull and disappointing lives without 
My love inspiring them.  Do not close your hearts to Me,for I am 
seeking your love to your dying breath." 
 
Sunday, April 13, 2003: (Palm Sunday) 
 Jesus said: "My people, the hour of My death was the hour of 
darkness that covered the earth for a brief time when evil 
appeared to triumph.  Yet in three days a bright light renewed 
the earth with My Resurrection.  My apostles were overjoyed to 
see Me again as death could have no hold on Me.  This is My 
victory over sin and death, and it was the beginning of the 
spread of the Christian faith all over the earth.  Another hour 
of darkness will be coming during the tribulation of the reign of 
the Antichrist.  It will again appear that evil will be 
victorious, but it will be a short reign before I come again in 
power and glory to cleanse the earth of all evil.  I will triumph 
with the comet and the three days of darkness.  Then I will renew 
the earth and My Light will dispel the darkness of evil once 
again in My Era of Peace.  My Light of glory will then resurrect 
all of My faithful souls to heaven and there will be a great 
rejoicing."  
 
Monday, April 14, 2003: (funeral Mass-Maria) 
 Jesus said: "My people, you are starting Passion Week and 
that is why you are seeing the purple curtain blocking the way.  
Many souls had to wait in the place of the dead until My dying on 
the cross freed them and opened the gates to heaven.  You will 
soon be celebrating My Resurrection again on Easter Sunday.  All 
of those, who die now and are worthy, are blessed by My ransom of 
their souls.  Once they are purified, they can enter heaven.  
Continue to pray for the souls who die, because you do not know 
the disposition of that soul at their judgment.  Every soul, who 
dies, does not go directly to heaven as even very few do.  Those, 
who are saved in purgatory, need your prayers to hasten their 
delivery to heaven.  These souls cannot pray for themselves, so 
they need your prayers and do not forget to pray for them."  
 Jesus said: "My people, the red color of this book indicates 
a book all about causing and fighting wars.  The book itself 
represents how you can read the script of the masons and the one 
world people in their attempt to take over the world.  I have 
told you that through continuous wars, disasters, diseases and 
massive debts the one world people have a plan to destroy 
America.  The first steps you have already seen in two wars in 
Yugoslavia, one war in Afghanistan, and now another war in Iraq.  
You have not even paid for the Iraq war or its buildup and 
already your media are beating war drums again to fight Syria.  
How long are Americans going to allow their government to force 
war after war on trumped up charges of dangerous weapons and 
terrorism?  If you do not repent of your sins and stop these 
fruitless wars, you will soon let these madmen destroy you.  You 



cannot give your president free reign to invade any country he 
desires, or you will be no less a tyrant than any other 
dictatorship.  These are wars of aggression and they cannot be 
justified by their countless excuses and accusations.  Pray for 
peace now before the whole world will want to destroy you, 
because America is out of control."   
 
Tuesday, April 15, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, you have watched Me in the 
Scriptures suffer through all of your problems and more.  I 
suffered criticism even on the cross.  All that I suffered on 
earth was offered up for your sins as atonement to My heavenly 
Father.  This image of crosses in the cave represents your 
struggles on your cross in this world where everyone must suffer.  
This life is a test of your spiritual and physical stamina in 
your attempt to travel the narrow road to heaven.  Some refuse to 
accept sufferings and want the comfortable broad road to hell.  
If you truly love Me and your neighbor, you cannot be lazy in 
your responsibilities, but you need frequent forgiveness of your 
sins and My help to avoid the occasions of sin.  Everyday you are 
doing battle with the temptations of the evil one, but call on My 
help in your daily consecration and I will assist you through 
life’s trials.  It is your persistence in faith to follow Me no 
matter what the cost that will save your soul.  Never give up no 
matter how hopeless your situation may be, and you will see the 
light at the end of your life leading you to heaven." 
 Jesus said: "My people, I am showing you a computer monitor 
and how much of your life is controlled by electronic images.  
Your bank money is stored electronically.  Your information for 
all of your insurances, passports, licenses, wills and any other 
documents are all electronically controlled.  In addition your 
technology has enabled you to store this memory on smaller and 
smaller chips.  These chips also can be linked with satellites 
and cell towers all over the world.  Now people are actually 
taking smart chips in the body so they can be tracked and 
monitored for any number of purposes.  It is these electronic 
marvels that will provide the capability for the mark of the 
beast to buy and sell and even control your minds.  This part of 
science has been purposely advanced even by demonic know-how so 
the Antichrist could control people through this monetary and 
thought control means.  That is why the opening of these computer 
chips as a book of knowledge can be abused by evil people to 
control the world.  I am warning all of My people to avoid smart 
chips and absolutely to refuse such ships in the body.  Do not 
give the evil ones any opportunity to control your mind and soul.  
Call on My protection and that of your angels to avoid this evil 
influence of the mark of the beast in computer chips and refuse 
to worship the Antichrist.  I am the only One worthy of your 
worship because My power is greater than any creature."  
 
Wednesday, April 16, 2003: (funeral Mass, Marie) 
 Jesus said: "My people, you have a wake for those who die, 
but this vision of a boat’s wake represents how each person’s 



life affects other lives.  The immediate family feels the pain of 
such a loss the most, but every life that meets the deceased has 
some remembrance of them.  Think of how your own life is 
influenced by others and you have an idea of how your own life 
has changed others as well.  If you are a person of strong faith, 
you can be an inspiration of faith and evangelize souls to come 
to know Me.  All the souls, who were saved through your help, 
will be a testimony for you at your judgment.  So do not be 
afraid to reach out to others in trying to save their souls.  
When you see a deceased person in the casket, think of all the 
lives that were touched by that person’s goodness."  
     Jesus said: "My people, there are some people who are always 
joyful and they carry these flowers of joy to everyone they meet.  
It is much easier to live with people that are joy filled than 
with those who are mean or constantly complaining.  Those, who 
are faith filled, are many times those same people that are 
trying to help their neighbor in their needs.  The closer you are 
to Me, the more My love becomes a part of you and you want to 
share that love with others.  So let Me take the anger and bad 
language out of your lives so you can be more loving and joyful 
to others.  You will see that you make more friends with love 
than constant criticism.  Work every day on your own disposition 
and try to be more loving in your approach with people.  Even if 
you fail at times, do not give up, but keep working at love.  
People will understand your sincerity at helping them and you 
could soften many hardened hearts.  Other people are looking for 
love also and they will meet you half way if you just give them 
an opportunity to respond." 
 
Thursday, April 17, 2003: (Holy Thursday) 
 At Holy Name after Communion I could see a brilliant 
luminous cross which represents the Light of Jesus and His 
healing.  Jesus said: "My people, I am the Light in the darkness 
of sin all over the world.  The focus of this weekend is on My 
death on the cross and how I suffered that man may be freed of 
his bonds of sin.  I love man so much that I was willing to 
freely give up My life that you may live in freedom.  By My grace 
I instituted My Eucharist in this sacrament of My Real Presence.  
I also gave My apostles the power to forgive sins in Confession.  
Now with My ransom your sins can be forgiven every time that you 
come to the confessional.  Every time your soul is cleansed of 
sin you are healed of sin’s effects.  Keeping your soul pure is 
the closest way of pleasing Me by your obedience to My 
Commandments.  The luminous cross is a symbol of hope for helping 
you through the time of tribulation.  Those, who look upon My 
luminous cross, will be healed of all sicknesses and My angels 
will protect you from all harm.  I am always with you in My 
Eucharistic Presence." 
 
Friday, April 18, 2003: (Good Friday) 
 At Holy Name after Communion I could see Jesus suffering on 
the cross.  Jesus said: "My people, I did not die in vain, but My 
death was a sacrificial offering of the Lamb of God.  The sins of 



man required more than man could atone for, but the Son of God’s 
Blood is more than sufficient to atone for all of man’s sins.  I 
established My Church with St. Peter and My apostles when I said:  
(Matt. 16:18) ‘And I say to thee, thou are Peter, and upon this 
rock I will build My Church, and the gates of hell shall not 
prevail against it.’  No matter how badly the demons want to 
destroy My Church, I will always protect My faithful remnant 
until the day that I return in glory.  Keep faithful to Me in 
following My ways and your soul will be saved.  Many thought that 
killing Me would stop My Church, but My Resurrection and the 
power of the Holy Spirit have kept My Church alive both now and 
forever.  Just as I had to suffer on the cross, all of My 
followers must suffer also.  As I served everyone, so I want My 
disciples to serve the rest out of love for Me.  By following My 
example, you will save your soul." 
 
Saturday, April 19, 2003: (Easter Vigil) 
 At Holy Name after Communion I could see a black hole as a 
symbol of death and then a bright star as a symbol of Jesus’ 
Light.  Then I looked at all the stars of the night where Jesus 
reigned over all the universe.  Jesus said: "My people, My 
Resurrection was the most startling event to mankind since Adam 
was condemned to die.  Because of his sin, you inherited death, 
but because of My Resurrection, everyone of My faithful will be 
resurrected as well at the final judgment in new life.  You have 
seen the light of the Easter candle represent My Light dispelling 
the darkness of sin.  So also you are seeing the waters of 
Baptism represent My Blood which has cleansed away your sins.  It 
is you who are called forward to accept Me as Master and Savior, 
and to seek My forgiveness of your sins.  All those, who bask in 
the Light of My glory, have My rays of grace shine on you every 
day, just as the sun lights your way.  Rejoice and be glad for 
this is the day of your salvation."  
 
Sunday, April 20, 2003: (Easter Sunday) 
 At Holy Name after Communion I could see the cross exiting 
to the left and Jesus was appearing to His apostles in all of His 
radiant glory. Jesus said: "My people, My apostles were 
incredulous with joy to see Me alive again.  When they could see 
My wounds and that I ate with them, they believed that I was not 
a ghost, but real flesh and bones.  Now they remembered how I 
told them how I must die and in three days be raised to life.  
Now they could announce My Transfiguration and Resurrection to 
everyone so they could believe in Me also.  I have given you the 
greatest of all miracles, that as I suffered and died, you also 
will die but be raised to glory with Me in heaven.  I have given 
everyone hope, who believes in Me, that you too can be raised 
from the dead.  Once you are resurrected, you will never see 
pain, death or sin again because I have conquered them all.  This 
promise of eternal life is available to everyone who accepts Me 
as their Savior and seeks the forgiveness of their sins.  Rejoice 
on My first Easter when all the dead, who were worthy, were 
raised also with Me to heaven.  Continue to sing My praises and 



give thanks to Me for letting My people go free from their sins."  
 
Monday, April 21, 2003: 
 At St. John the Evangelist after Communion I could see some 
electronic devices that could spy by hearing and seeing.  Jesus 
said: "My people, in the days of the Exodus My people were 
oppressed and enslaved by the Egyptian Pharaohs.  In your modern 
days you will be oppressed and enslaved by the one world people 
by chips and control of your money system.  These electronic 
chips in the vision are the eyes and ears of those spying on your 
daily activities.  As the agents of the Antichrist attempt to 
control people, you will see more harassment of those following 
Me.  You will soon have to worship Me in secret to avoid 
imprisonment and even martyrdom.  As you are led to places of 
refuge, you will witness a modern day Exodus where I will protect 
My people from taking the mark of the beast or worshiping him.  
You will also witness miracles of protection to feed you and 
protect you from harm.  As you are reading of My victory over sin 
and death at My Resurrection, you will again see My victory over 
the Antichrist as I will come again in glory to cleanse the earth 
of all sin and evil."  
 Later, at St. Theodore’s tabernacle I could see a train 
moving down a track and out on a bridge over the water.  The 
train had to stop midway and back up because the bridge was out.  
Jesus said: "My people, many times nations set out on a path 
which may appear to be the right way to go, but sometimes detours 
happen.  The United States after September 11th set out to take 
away the havens for the Islamic terrorists.  The first attacks 
came on Afghanistan to rid Osauma Bin Laden and the Taliban, but 
he was never found.  Another war was started in Iraq to rid 
Saddam Hussein and his supposed weapons of mass destruction, but 
again neither were found.  The terrorists can run to too many 
countries to hide and America does not have the right to attack 
these haven nations.  Even the countries that have been taken are 
now going to take years to rebuild and the Arab nations have 
drawn disdain from every attack, even to remove ruthless 
dictators.  America cannot justify its wars of aggression as wars 
of liberation because many similar leaders will find their way to 
the top later on.  These constant wars need to stop with chaos 
going on all over the world.  America cannot afford these 
constant wars in debts or lost personnel.  Pray for the stoppage 
of all killing by wars, abortions, or man-made diseases." 
 
Tuesday, April 22, 2003: 
 At St. John the Evangelist after Communion I could see a 
spoon for feeding someone, but spiritually.  Jesus said: "My 
people, you are familiar with spoon feeding your young children 
before they can feed themselves.  This is true also in your 
children’s spiritual life when they need direction in their 
prayer lives.  You also need to encourage them in frequent 
Confession so they have good habits.  This may also be necessary 
to give good example for new converts or those who have no 
religion.  You can help people to understand how important love 



of God and love of neighbor is for their souls.  So many have 
fallen away from their faith that they need to be encouraged to 
return to their former Catholic devotions.  Daily prayer is a 
start and returning to the sacraments, especially Confession, is 
necessary for the cleansing of souls.  Pray for sinners to repent 
and continue to give good example of your faith to all ages." 
 Later, at St. Theodore’s Adoration I could see some books on 
a shelf and they looked old, but they were special.  Jesus said: 
"My people, there are certain books about truthful information 
that is being suppressed by the one world people to cover up 
their plans and their dirty deeds.  Many books about history have 
been altered to not show the one world people’s hand in starting 
major wars and depressions.  Information about government 
contracts to make man-made diseases have been stripped from 
libraries.  Truth about revolutionary carburetors that have much 
greater gas mileage have been suppressed by the oil industry.  
The truth of My Word in the Bible is also being revised many 
times according to the agenda of the writers.  By distortion or 
outright banning, such books will slowly be removed from the 
public as religion about worshiping Me will be covered up and 
made unlawful to spread.  As you move closer to the tribulation, 
Bibles of the proper translation will be hard to find.  See this 
as another sign of the end times as the Antichrist’s agents will 
be pushing the New Age religion as the only one acceptable to the 
new world order.  Save your Bibles now for safe keeping in this 
evil age.  Pray also for My help to protect your soul from the 
evil one’s influence."  
 
Wednesday, April 23, 2003:  
 At St. John the Evangelist after Communion I could see a 
fresh dew and rain on some green branches symbolizing life.  
Jesus said: "My people, My Resurrection gives life and meaning to 
all living things and all creation is enlightened by My Presence.  
That is why sins of taking life and obstructing the creation of 
life are serious sins indeed.  You have a culture of death 
trumpeted by the one world people in promoting wars, abortions, 
euthanasia, and man-made deadly diseases.  These things are all 
against harmony and My creation, so pray to be peacemakers and 
encourage the protection of all life.  The sins of fornication, 
adultery and birth control are all interfering with the proper 
creation of life and need to be avoided.  Living together and 
homosexual acts are bad occasions of sin and need to be avoided 
as well.  I have given you marriage as the proper place for 
conjugal love and all other conditions are mortal sins.  More 
souls go to hell because of the sins of the flesh, so protect 
your souls by frequent Confession and obeying My Commandments.  
When mankind acts properly according to My ways, then you see 
harmony in life as I have created it."  
 Later, at St. Theodore’s Adoration I could see a plain house 
as it grew more ugly as it aged until it was ready to fall down.  
Jesus said: "My people, your body is like this aging house, but 
it houses your immortal soul which does not age.  In your earlier 
years you are more attractive, but as you age, you are the same 



person, but not as appealing as before.  Do not let your aging 
appearance dismay you for this is a part of life.  Those, who are 
younger, pride themselves on their appearance to attract those 
that they want to marry.  Physical beauty is fleeting as fame, so 
put trust and hope in being with Me in heaven than relying on 
things that will pass.  Your internal beauty in a pure soul free 
of sin is  more appealing to Me than your physical beauty.  So 
use frequent Confession to keep your soul beautiful in My eyes, 
no matter what your physical age is.  I have shown you how ugly 
the demons and condemned souls appear in hell.  All of these 
fallen angels have lost their beauty and are forever scarred with 
their sin of disobedience.  Those, who come to heaven, have a 
beautiful radiance and one day will have glorified beautiful 
bodies as well.  So if you truly wish to keep your beautiful look 
both in body and spirit, seek to follow Me on your path to 
heaven.  By consecrating everything over to Me every day, you 
will always be pleasing to Me and yourself.  Love of God and love 
of neighbor are the true beauty  that I am looking for in your 
heart."  
 
Thursday, April 24, 2003: (Anne Manning funeral)  
 At Holy Name after Communion I could see myself coming up 
out of the depths of the ground to a feast of glory with God.  
Jesus said: "My people, Anne has suffered much in her health 
problems, but she is at rest now.  This funeral was one of a 
loving family with many fond memories of Anne’s life.  This was a 
real heart felt homily from her son that everyone was privileged 
to share.  Mothers are always helping when they are needed, right 
up to their death.  It is only fitting that their children should 
reach out to them in their own need as this family.  All of you 
need to pray a prayer of thanksgiving for your own mothers 
whether living or dead.  You can all think of the moments when 
your mother was there for you.  You have My Blessed Mother to 
help and guide you as well when you pray her rosary." 
 
Thursday, April 24, 2003: 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: "My people, many countries dress up their star 
attractions to encourage more tourist trade.  War, terrorism, and 
diseases have caused a drop in the amount of traveling.  
Disagreements between countries have also stifled travel to 
foreign countries.  Some businesses are also being affected by 
the same fears.  Unemployment is still a problem in many areas 
because of what some are feeling as a recession.  If there was 
more love between countries, then there would not be wars and 
terrorism.  Pray for My love to spread throughout the world in 
all of everyone’s hearts."  
 Jesus said: "My people, you have had severe cold and a long 
winter with many snow and ice storms.  Now you are being tested 
by more storms and tornadoes.  These air conditioners are another 
sign that you will again see extremes of heat again as last year.  
Again fires and droughts will continue to harass you with threats 
to crops and houses.  See that all of these weather events 



continue to test your patience as disasters are only one facet 
that will bring you to your knees." 
 Jesus said: "My people, many times you are so busy earning a 
living and taking care of your chores that you forget to take 
time to enjoy all of My creation around you.  When you take time 
for a retreat or a vacation, you have the time to slow down and 
reflect on life going on around you.  Give thanks to Me for 
creating you and all that you see.  It is this appreciation of My 
harmony in creation that lets you see how I want all of you to 
live with love in your heart."   
 Jesus said: "My people, you are joyful that the snow is gone 
and the warmer weather is returning.  You are also beginning to 
notice the longer days as more light uplifts your spirit.  You 
are joyful also in celebrating My Resurrection which coincides 
with the new life of spring.  Rejoice in this gift of life and My 
gift of My own life that has set you free from your sins.  Share 
your joy and love with your neighbor and everyone can be joyful 
even amidst your daily trials and troubles." 
 Jesus said: "My people, this unnatural picture of nature on 
a computer screen is an example of how artificial man’s tampering 
of nature has occurred.  Through DNA and hybrid changes, man has 
tried to grow crops large and plentiful in short times and 
resistant to pests.  Unfortunately, the perfection that I placed 
in nature is a balance to not interfere with seed production, 
taste of the crops and even balance with insects.  That is why 
most everything that man tries to improve usually comes with 
undesired side effects and the improvements are not worth the 
losses to gain them.  Better to live with nature as I have 
created it than to try and improve on My perfection." 
 Jesus said: "My people, your storm power outages have again 
made you appreciate all the conveniences that your electricity 
can provide.  Your world is always changing in seasonal 
temperatures and winds.  Sometimes you have good weather and 
think that this is normal, but you must suffer the good with the 
bad as part of life.  Even when you recover from a disaster, it 
makes you appreciate your good weather.  Your life of sin also 
has storms and calms, so you must have spiritual strength to 
weather your temptations.  You can recover from your disastrous 
sins in Confession where I can calm the storms that are buffeting 
your soul.  Rejoice as you are cleansed and feel pure in My 
sight." 
 Jesus said: "My people, repairing the damaged trees and 
lawns are your first concern in spring.  Cleaning out your 
garages and basements helps to remove all the clutter that has 
accumulated over the year.  Every year I draw your attention to 
cleaning out your bad habits and the clutter of your sins as 
well.  It is better to have a clean heart and soul than a clean 
house.  With My grace you can have both if you seek My 
forgiveness and love your neighbor." 
 
Friday, April 25, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, when I asked My apostles to follow 
Me, I was asking them to follow the Light of God.  Now, I am 



asking everyone to follow My Light as well.  You may not see an 
actual physical light to follow, but you can follow My example in 
life.  When you are drawn to daily prayer, you are following Me.  
When you help your neighbor in need, you are helping Me in them.  
When you see a need to come to Confession because of your sins, 
you are coming to Me for forgiveness.  Your guardian angel may be 
prompting you to do these things, so do not put them off by your 
laziness.  Pray for discernment to understand how I want you to 
lead your lives by obeying My Commandments of love of God and 
love of neighbor.  Every time that you make a decision to do My 
Will, you are following My Light toward heaven.  Listen to 
today’s Gospel that only through Me can you be saved." 
 Jesus said: My people, the same masons, who have stripped 
your churches of statues, kneelers and Communion rails, are the 
same people stripping your government buildings of statues and 
anything about God as well.  Prayer in such public buildings is 
being outlawed as well as the Ten Commandments and Nativity 
scenes.  Now even ‘under God’ in the pledge of allegiance to your 
flag is coming under attack.  Your country was founded on God-
faring principles and now you are turning your back on Me.  The 
other meaning of empty government buildings is that your freedoms 
are slowly being taken away in the name of terrorism or diseases.  
Because you are not repenting of your sins, you have signed your 
fate as America will be brought to your knees.  You cannot 
dismiss My laws and My blessings and still remain standing.  I 
will allow the masons to control you as a chastisement for your 
disbelief in My Word.  My prophets are showing you your doomed 
future because the evil of your society calls for My wrath and 
judgment against it."  
 
Saturday, April 26, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, you are just celebrating the joyous 
Easter Season of My Resurrection and still I am showing you a 
sign of sorrow and suffering.  This symbol of violet colored 
curtains on the ceiling represents how heaven is sorrowing that 
man does not give Me enough reverence for My Real Presence in My 
Blessed Sacrament.  I have told you how My angels give Me praise 
at every tabernacle containing My sacred Hosts.  It is difficult 
to genuflect to My tabernacle when it is not present in the main 
church.  My Real Presence is what makes your churches holy and 
that is symbolized in your sanctuary light always burning.  
Those, who praise Me and adore Me in My Blessed Sacrament, are 
following the example of My angels.  Your God, who has created 
you and the world that you live in, is present in My Sacred Host.  
Keep your soul pure of sin with frequent Confession, so you can 
receive Me worthily in Holy Communion.  Believe in My Real 
Presence in the Host because that is My most precious gift of 
Myself that I have given you in My Eucharist.  Teach reverence of 
Me to your children so you will always recognize My Presence 
among you." 
 Jesus said: "My people, because a lot of people have been 
cheated out of their money in various professions, some people 
have little trust in man.  Whether it be a crafty mechanic, a car 



salesman, an insurance man or even lawyers, there are con persons 
who have made it bad for the rest of mankind.  Because many have 
been taken for thousands and even millions of dollars, even Wall 
Street has been given a bad name.  Trust is a hard virtue to earn 
in another’s eyes and it can only come with truth over time.  An 
honest friend is a true friend that can be trusted with 
everything.  You have the truest friend possible in Me because I 
am pure love and I will never betray you or cheat you.  It is 
hard to trust man, but you can always trust God to be true to His 
Word.  When I forgive you your sins, you are truly free.  When 
you give everything over to Me, you will truly gain eternal life 
with Me.  Follow Me and obey My Commandments and you will gain 
heaven because you can truly trust Me all of the time." 
 
Sunday, April 27, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, today’s homily about change is a 
misrepresentation of the faith and was really the agenda of the 
coming schismatic church.  Time changes people’s ages and 
physical changes of buildings.  Even some of man’s traditions in 
the Church have changed.  But My Word and My Commandments do not 
change, no matter how much your society thinks that sins of the 
flesh are acceptable.  I do not change to make My message of love 
and obedience more acceptable to the masses.  You have a choice 
to accept My love or not, but you must be willing to accept the 
consequences of your choice.  Those, who follow My Commandments 
of love of God and neighbor, will be promised eternal life with 
Me in heaven.  Those, who refuse to follow My Will and do not 
obey My laws, are on the road to eternal suffering in the flames 
of hell.  The changes of stripping the statues, crosses, and 
kneelers are taking away the reverence and praise of Me that I am 
worthy of.  Hiding My Blessed Sacrament in back rooms is part of 
taking away My Real Presence from the faithful.  It is the priest 
who should be giving your homilies, for that is their ordained 
ministry.  The schismatic church is promoting the one world 
religion of no God except man.  Avoid this change for its own 
sake because it is led by the evil one." 
 Jesus said: "My people, My mercy and My graces are so 
abundant that they are like an everlasting sunlight that will 
never expire.  As the sunlight, My mercy falls on everyone, but 
it is you who must open your hearts to receive Me.  Those, who 
embrace Me in truth and give your will over to My Divine Will, 
will reap My mercy in the forgiveness of all of your sins.  When 
you close the door or a shade to block My grace and mercy, then 
you are refusing My mercy and My suffering on the cross for you 
and you are asking for My justice of judgment.  I call everyone 
to be saved, but you must accept Me as your Savior and seek the 
forgiveness of every sin that you have committed.  By accepting 
that you are a sinner and need forgiveness, then you will be 
forgiven and I will put you on the path to your heavenly reward.  
My mercy awaits even the worst of sinners, but you must trust and 
hope in Me that I can save your soul."  
 
Monday, April 28, 2003: 



 Jesus said: "My people, America has deposed Saddam Hussein, 
but now you have an even harder problem of making political peace 
between the three factions who want control of Iraq.  Without 
financial support from other nations, the debt of tying down 
troops and paying to restore services could expand beyond any oil 
payments.  Many American poor are going to be upset that your 
government will be taking better care of Iraq than your own 
citizens.  You have a chaos on your hands that may not wait for 
restoration from war damage.  This is another example of over 
extending your military and debts to satisfy the one world 
people’s desire for control of this dictator.  America should 
learn this lesson that regime changes do not stop terrorism, but 
cost more lives and debts for no gain and more political 
problems.  This degrading and extension of your military and your 
deficits are fulfilling the plan of the one world people.  That 
is why you cannot be drawn into more of these wars for any reason 
because there will always be another trumped up dictator to 
replace.  America needs to promote peace with no more supposed 
wars of so-called liberation." 
 Jesus said: "My people, you have two choices in life.  As 
with these scenes of a chandelier and a serpent, you can live in 
My Light as the bright lights of the chandelier or you can live 
in the belly of the serpent.  When you give your life over to Me 
in total consecration, you will experience My peace and you will 
freely serve Me in My Divine Will.  Those, who choose to follow 
their own will and serve the world and Satan, will only find 
disappointment and emptiness in their spirit as Satan holds them 
in a life of sin.  Those, who serve their pleasures and comforts, 
are held captive in the bonds of their sins.  As I resurrected in 
My glorified Body, I defeated death and sin and I have offered My 
mercy and forgiveness to all who want to be with Me in heaven.  
By seeking My mercy of forgiveness in Confession, I am setting 
you free from your sins and I will pour out My graces on your 
soul.  When you are empowered by My grace, life will be a joy to 
share your love with Me and your neighbor.  When you share your 
love, time and money with those around you, you will have 
treasure in heaven and a warm feeling of gratitude from those you 
have helped.  Choose to continue following My light to heaven 
every day instead of the darkness of sin that leads to hell." 
 
Tuesday, April 29, 2003: (St. Catherine of Sienna) 
 Jesus said: "My people, many times you appreciate things 
more when they are briefly taken away as your power lines.  There 
is a spiritual power line that you have at daily Mass.  It is the 
greatest prayer of My Church when I am consecrated into My Real 
Presence under the species of bread and wine.  That is why when 
you are not able to have Mass for the day, there is a void and a 
great loss for especially My daily Mass people.  As the time of 
tribulation draws near, you will be faced with this loss of the 
Mass and My priest sons.  Then you will have to call on Me in 
daily spiritual communion.  St. Catherine of Sienna also had to 
deal with schism in the Church and several antipopes.  She by 
prayer was able to bring the pope back to Rome.  In the end times 



you again will be dealing with a formal schism in My Church as 
elements of the New Age, one world religion will force its way 
into My Church.  There will be a split, but I will always prevail 
against the gates of hell by protecting My faithful remnant.  
Have trust and hope in Me that I will always be with you even 
though some will try to mislead some of My Church members.  I 
have told you that unless you call on My help, even the elect 
will be tempted to deny Me.  So love My daily Mass while you 
still have it, and treasure My Real Presence always." 
 Jesus said: "My people, this recent disaster involving a 
gasoline truck explosion and the destruction of several houses 
shows you how dangerous it is to have such vehicles on your 
streets.  I have warned you earlier how these vehicles could be 
used for terrorist incidents or other scare tactics.  This makes 
the second major incident involving chemicals in this city of 
Rochester in a short time.  Any lapses in safety with these 
vehicles have some dramatic consequences.  Each incident causes a 
review of the training of drivers or engineers for trains.  Many 
disasters are to continue in your country from many sources as a 
punishment for your sins.  Many of the injured and stressed 
neighborhoods will take a time to heal from such a sudden 
disruption.  Pray for all of those affected and their families so 
they can get back on their feet medically and financially."  
 
Wednesday, April 30, 2003: 
 Jesus said: "My people, I know you have daily troubles and 
problems, but do not let them control your life so much that you 
are downcast and overwhelmed.  Pray at the beginning of every day 
for My help in all that you do, and with confidence in Me, you 
will be more joyful in going about your work.  It is worrying too 
much and trying to accomplish more than you are able that will 
cause you stress both to your disposition as well as your body.  
Try more to act calmly and think through things the best that you 
can, and everything else will take care of itself.  If your 
workload is too much, then delegate more to others.  Do not be so 
concerned with worldly things that you do not have enough time 
for your prayer life.  It is only by coming to Me that you can 
find rest for your soul.  Through the forgiveness of your sins, 
you will have hope and trust in Me to calm the storms of your 
trials.  Focus on the beauty of people and My creation than on 
the evil things and problems of life.  With a more loving outlook 
on life through Me, you can have a more uplifting, cheerful life 
that will be contagious to all of those around you.  If you are 
truly celebrating My Resurrection, you should have joy and peace 
in your heart every day." 
 Jesus said: "My people, there are those in your government 
who are trying to degrade and cut back the number of ships and 
airplanes in your Navy and Air Force.  Some legitimate reasons 
are aging or obsolete equipment, but the longer goal is to 
minimize your force so it is easier to control.  There are large 
areas of waste and overspending in your Defense Department and 
that leaves less money for upgrading new vessels and airplanes.  
Much of this inefficiency is planned obsolescence so America will 



have less defense.  The one world people want to destroy America 
so they are working to reduce its fighting forces for eventual 
takeover.  There is a supposed reduction in force because of the 
changes in Russia, but there are still threats to America from 
China and other nations.  Through the gradual loss of freedoms 
and constant wars, this is the plan of the one world people to 
make America ripe for takeover.  Your country is a superpower 
today, but it is being betrayed by traitors from within your 
country." 


